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‘Friendship through Gardening’

Affiliated with the Garden Clubs of Australia Inc

Winter in the Southern Highlands . . .
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. . . when we appreciate every bulb that pops its head out of the ground!

[image: image3.jpg]



Jonquils  (Narcisssus x tazetta Var. unknown)

Several members at a recent coffee morning were excitedly comparing the height of the green stems of the jonquils in their gardens even before the flower buds appear. Throughout July there is such pleasure in seeing every emerging bulb and as they pop up remember that they love some water-soluble fertilizer to help their growth. And watch out for snails and slugs. 

There were so many varieties to choose from in autumn when we pored over the bulb catalogues.
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One of the miniature daffodils – ‘Baby Moon’
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‘Paperwhite’ (Narcissus x  tazetta)

The ‘Paperwhite’ is one of the earliest to flower and looks so beautiful among the winter rose (Helleborus x hybridus). This year we planted five varieties of Butterfly daffodils and a number of Cluster daffodils including ‘Soleil D’Or’ (Narcissus x jonquila) as well as Double daffodils—‘Ascot’ and ‘Dick Wilden’—and the regular Narcissus x tazetta varieties like ‘Rosslare’ and ‘Silver Standard’, the latter being an early spring flower with white petals, cream trumpets and an all-over silver sheen. The ‘Ascot’ daffodils won’t flower until later but are worth waiting for with their gold perianth, yellow-orange corona segments with pinkish orange at the rim. 

When we were in the woods beyond Gowbarrow Park we saw a few daffodils close to the water-side. We fancied that the lake had floated the seeds ashore, and that the little colony had so sprung up. But as we went along there were more and yet more; and at last, under the boughs of the trees, we saw that there was a long belt of them along the shore, about the breadth of a country turnpike road. I never saw daffodils so beautiful. They grew among the mossy stones about and about them; some rested their heads upon these stones, as on a pillow, for weariness; and the rest tossed and reeled and danced, and seemed as if they verily laughed with the wind that blew upon them over the lake; they looked so gay, ever glancing, ever changing.

Dorothy Wordsworth’s Journal, 15 April 1802. (Two years later her brother commemorated this shared experience in verses that are among the best known in English poetry).
What’s on in July 

4 July (Monday): 1.30am: Club meeting at the Presbyterian Church Hall, Bendooley St, Bowral. The Guest Speaker is Keith Bailey who will talk about the art and horticultural practice of Bonsai and will demonstrate some techniques. 

13 July (Wednesday): 10.30am: Club coffee morning has been changed from the previous newsletter to Sturt Gallery, Range Road, Mittagong. (Tahmoor coffee shop only opens Friday, Saturday and Sunday.)

25 July (Monday): 10.30am: This month’s outing is to Glenys Lilliendal’s home where there will be morning tea, and Monty Don’s Around the World in 80 Gardens will be shown. ‘Ashgrove’ 36 Eridge Park Road, Burradoo.

What’s on in August

1 August (Monday): 1.30pm: Club meeting at the Presbyterian Church Hall, Bendooley St, Bowral. The Guest Speaker is Greg Bray, the Parks and Open Spaces Coordinator for Wingecarribee Council.

8 August (Monday): 10.30am: Red Cow Farm. BYO morning tea and enjoy a stroll round the garden.

22 August (Monday): 10.30am: Garden visit to Bruce Rosenberg’s garden, ‘Yarrawa’, Region Street, Burrawang. Afterwards lunch at the Burrawang Hotel.

Garden Tips

For many people winter in the Highlands is one of the best times of year—people who love the crisp, cold mornings with the swirling mist in the trees and the hint of frost on the ground. I have to confess I prefer the three other seasons, but I always remind myself that our winter here is more like an English spring with so many bulbs in flower and the Daphnes, acacias, camellias, Philotheca and Woolly Pomaderris showing off their blooms. At least the grass and weeds slow down and there is time to admire the shapes of the deciduous trees, plant the fruit trees and appreciate the greenness of the stately eucalyptus. I’ll still be counting the days to spring though.

Perennials: Lift and divide perennials and if you have too many offsets to plant in your garden, don’t forget the Trading Table at the club meeting and the plant stall in October—and it’s all for a good cause.

Hardwood cuttings: Take hardwood cuttings of shrubs and vines (such as grapes and wisteria), rose, oleander (Nerium oleander), hydrangea and deciduous trees. Wait until the deciduous plant has lost all its leaves so you know it’s in its dormant stage and they are less likely to desiccate before the new roots have formed. Fairly large pieces of woody material can be taken, 150-300mm (6-12 inches), cutting just below a node (where the leaves and the buds join the stem). Use firm one-year-old wood (i.e., wood that has been produced since last winter). Cut the bottom of the cutting on a slant and the top of the cutting straight across so that you don’t plant upside down, which has been known to happen! Dip the bottom end into some cutting powder or gel to initiate growth of roots. Bury the cuttings a third to a half of its length in loose soil (or potting mix in a pot).
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Camellia: If the buds on your camellias ‘ball’ rather than open up properly, you may need to reposition the plant. Winter is a good time to move camellias to a more sheltered spot. Cut back sasanqua camellias as they finish blooming and prune the camellia hedges.

Deciduous trees and shrubs: While the deciduous trees and shrubs are dormant you can safely move them to a different position in your garden or trim them where necessary. Any tree which requires constant pruning to fit the space allocated it was probably planted in the wrong position in the first place. Make sure you prepare the area where you intend to replant by thoroughly digging over the bed, removing any large stones or rocks and breaking up clods or lumps. A layer of well-rotted organic matter and a handful of fertilizer per square metre mixed with the soil will help the plant thrive. The hole dug for planting should be wide enough to easily accommodate the root ball without crowding. When you plant remember to include a saucer-shaped depression radiating from the trunk of the tree to direct water to the root area.
Now the world has stopped. Dead middle of the year.

Cloud all the colours of a worn-out dairy bucket

freeze-frames the whole sky. The only sun is down

intensely deep in the dam’s bewhiskered mirror

and the white-faced heron hides in the drain with her spear.

Now the world has stopped, doors could be left open.

Only one fly came awake to the kitchen heater

this breakfast time, and supped on a rice bubble sluggishly.

No more will come inside out of the frost-crimped grass now.

Crime, too, sits in faraway cars. Phone lines drop at the horizon.

Les Murray, July: Midwinter Haircut (first two verses)

The Soup and Slice Club Meeting

The June Club lunch meeting was a great success with everyone enjoying the food prepared by the committee members. The talk given by the florist, Annette van Til, was informative, decorative and fun. 

[image: image7.jpg]



Annette with one of her floral designs

Several members requested the recipes for the various soups and slices. It’s probably time to think about producing a Club recipe book to sell at Christmas or even at the plant stall. Below are two recipes: one for the Watercress Soup and the other for the Chocolate Slice.  

Pat’s Watercress Soup

1 chopped onion (and garlic if you like it)

1 potato (finely sliced) 

150/200 gms watercress (without large stalks)

Vegetable stock

Cream

Method: Fry onion until soft and add garlic (optional).
Add one large potato finely sliced with enough stock (bouillon) or any vegetable stock to cover.
When potato is nearly cooked add 150/200 grams of watercress with the large stalks removed.
Cook for 4/5 minutes then whizz in a liquidizer.
Add 2/3 tablespoons of crème fresh or cream and sprinkle in salt and pepper to taste.

Serve with a swirl of cream and a sprig of watercress

Sandy’s Chocolate Fridge Cake 

12 digestive biscuits roughly broken up (not all small crumbs), 100gms walnut pieces, 100gms sultanas, 100gms glace cherries cut up. (Keep about 6 cherries and cut these into quarters to decorate the top.) 

I egg whisked till thick and frothy, keep the whisk handy. 200gms (2 bars) dark chocolate melted in a basin over hot water. Half a block of hard butter (about 125gms). 1 tablespoon and 1 dessertspoon of golden syrup heated together in a saucepan until they boil.

Method: Put biscuits and fruit in a bowl together. Pour the melted chocolate into the butter and syrup, mix and take off the heat. Then with electric whisk slowly beat in the egg—the heat cooks the egg.
Pour this onto the biscuits and fruit and mix well. (Use a spatula as it should be very stiff. It depends on the size of your egg and the generosity of your spoons of syrup so if it looks wet, put in a bit more biscuit.) 
Put into a lined loaf tin (approximately eight and a half inches by four and a half inches) and don’t grease the inside of the paper to avoid butter on your chocolate.

Push the saved cut cherries into the top. 
If it looks a little golden on top that’s just the syrup.
Put in the fridge overnight.

Turn out. Loosen it by pushing a cake spatula down the sides between tin and paper, as it can be very difficult to get it out. Remove paper. It cuts into about 26 thin slices and keep covered in the fridge. It doesn't usually last long anyway!
Muriel’s Musings
IS IT ONLY ME?  

· that just as you have made a steaming hot, sweet, creamy cup of coffee the phone rings?

· that popping little tablets out of medical packs needs a pointy instrument to break the seal—then as you tip the little tablet into the palm of your hand it bounces off and disappears  somewhere  on the white vinyl kitchen floor. They do say that if you pick anything up from the floor within five seconds it hasn’t had time to become contaminated!! HULLO, I’m talking about a tiny white tablet somewhere on a vast expanse of white floor!

While I’m in this mood I might as well get ALL my miffs off my chest:

· Milk bottle tops, so narrow they are hard to grip and open—and when you try to put the top back on it invariably cross-threads.

· What is the size of the teaspoons they use to fill the sugar sticks that coffee shops and motels use? I always have to use four to make up my equivalent of two. 

· And those little packets of butter that never quite cover the slice of Motel toast.

Finally, have you noticed that the great thing about  modern technology is that the moment you need it, it won’t work!!  On 6 May, a cold and windy day, I went into the Telstra shop to pay my account—and they said, ‘No can do—our computer is down’. 

Then Friday the 13th, I called in again to pay up—two days overdue—and, you’ve guessed it, their computer was down again. I handed them my cheque and told them the money was good—it’s old like me—and that they could send me the receipt in the post.

Having got that long whinge off my chest I feel so much better. I think I will now take the phone off the hook and sit in the sun and enjoy a cup of steaming hot, sweet, creamy coffee undisturbed.

Muriel Stuart
Central Blue Mountains Garden Club Visit

Twenty members of the CBMGC came to Mittagong on Sunday 29 May to visit Greenbriers Winery and Garden and also two of our Club gardens: Clive and Meg Probyn’s garden in the morning and Frank and Shona Moore’s in the afternoon. Fortunately the rain stayed away until later that evening so they were able to stroll around the gardens and enjoy talking plants and comparing growing conditions in the Southern Highlands with the Blue Mountains. 
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The visitors chatting on the Probyns’ lawn

Triumph at the Chelsea Flower Show

The entry from Melbourne's Royal Botanic Gardens, the first Australian entry in the main avenue category at the UK’s Chelsea Flower Show, won a gold medal. The landscape designer (Jim Fogarty) was thrilled with the result and Dr Philip Moors, the chief executive of the Royal Botanic Gardens was told by one of the key judges that ‘the garden is a triumph.’ Dr Moors noted that the winning design was inspired by the Cranbourne Botanic Gardens, in Melbourne's south-east, where Marilyn Gleeson visited last year. We featured her story and photos in the June 2010 Newsletter. 

(((((((((
Minutes of General Meeting – 6 June 2011, Presbyterian Church Hall, Bendooley St. Bowral

Present:   44     Visitors: 
2

Apologies: Catherine Mah, Clive Probyn, Maureen Moran, Margaret Woodcock
President Rosemary Simmons opened the meeting at 12.10pm and welcomed everyone to the meeting. She noted that the soup and slice lunch to follow had been provided by committee members.

Minutes from 2nd May meeting were taken as read and accepted. Moved: Sandy Westwood; Seconded: Wendy Gamble                      

Correspondence Out:

Thank you letters to Berry Garden Club and to the two members who opened their gardens for us.

Correspondence In:

Flyers from: Welby Garden Centre, Camellia Illawarra Inc, Botanic Gardens, Southern Highlands Botanic Gardens.

Thank you from Southern Highlands Botanic Gardens for donation.

Update letter from Wingecarribee Shire Council
Treasurer's Report: Pam Bailey reported income for May as $1166.20 and expenditure at $32.20, leaving a balance of accumulated funds of $3672.60. She noted that the Club Books for the last financial year were audited by an accountant. Moved as accepted by Jennifer Braithwaite. Seconded by Margaret Buckland.

General Business:

· Rosemary reminded members to take photos during the winter for the September photo competition. More information in the August newsletter. 

· Members were encouraged to continue potting any suitable plants in their gardens. It was noted that plants sell best in flower or with a photo of them in flower. Any larger plants that are unwanted in members’ gardens could also be potted for sale on the stall.

Trading Table: Ulishka reported that all the items were sold by the start of the meeting except one jar of marmalade and some magazines to be borrowed, read and returned.

Lucky Door Prize: Won by Noelene Bailey

The meeting was closed at 1.10pm followed by the soup and slice lunch and then followed by our guest speaker Annette van Til. 

Annette spoke about her career as a florist as well as describing the individual flowers and the various ways of using them. She produced two very differently designed flower arrangements: the first had mostly native flowers arranged in a stylish traditional way and the second was a more contemporary European design using both natives and exotics. She explained about the methods used for extending the life of cut flowers. At the conclusion of Annette’s talk, Muriel Stuart told the story of how her father had learned from Annette’s father about how to make a hanging ball arrangement using sphagnum moss and snowdrop bulbs creating a snowball effect when it flowered. Lorraine Stott gave the vote of thanks to Annette and presented her with a gift.

The next meeting will be at the Presbyterian Church Hall in Bowral, on Monday 4 July commencing 1.30pm.

Management Committee

President:               Rosemary Simmons
    4861 6700

Vice-President:      Jennifer Braithwaite
4869 1389

Secretary:               Lynne Moore
4872 2433

Treasurer:              Pam Bailey              
4869 5117

Meet & Greet:       Pat Keen      
4861 5815

Membership:         Marilyn Gleeson       
4869 3881

Newsletter Ed:      Meg Probyn             
4871 3134

General Committee Members


Publicity:              Lorraine Stott    
4869 4797
Social Secretary:  Catherine Mah
4861 7268          

Seed Bank:           Barbara Wilson          
4869 3925

Trading Table:      Ulishka Virag    
4872 2243 

Public Officer:      Eric Paananen
4862 1570

General Member: Lindsey Arrold
4872 2005

General Member: Sandria Westwood                0428660611

Afternoon Tea

Hosts:             
Glenys Lilliendal
4861 2849


Margaret Buckland                 4862 5963


Wendy Gamble
4862 2766


Doreen Plumridge
4868 3517
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